TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD MEETING

MARCH 12, 2020


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their regularly scheduled meeting on Thursday, March 12, 2020.  Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order at 7pm, read a statement about the current issue of COVID-19, and asked Grange secretary Ryan Orton to lead those assembled with a salute to the Flag.


Roll call:  
Wendy Burton – present




Margaret Fallon – present




Mary Weinberger – absent




Paul Coughlin – present




Frank Pepe - present




This meeting was dedicated to the memory of Ryan Orton’s father, Oliver Orton.  Ryan spoke of his father as a Grange member for 60 years who served in many capacities there, as well as a well loved teacher, member of the Stanford Historical Society, a Library trustee and the Stanford Tax Collector. 

PUBLIC COMMENT:

Claudia DeBellis, Charwill Drive – thanked Ryan Orton for sharing these memories of his father.

Carl Merritt, 168 Creamery Road – missed the Feb. 27th meeting but asked if the 2019 budget has been closed and asked about the status of the current budget.  Supervisor Burton replied that the bills have been paid and an outside auditor will be preparing the annual AUD, which has an extension through May.  The problem remains that that records for the computer’s data for 2019 had not been entered and has hired a second bookkeeper to start entering and correcting all the data.  There are still a few hurdles but will be completed before the AUD work is done in time for May.  The Board is still looking into having the County Legislature help us with a tax levy.

LIAISON REPORTS:
Councilman Pepe stated that the ZBA had granted a variance for a resident to build a garage.  He added that he will be meeting with the Town staff at the Transfer Station to discuss some insurance issues and was going to request that an item be added to the agenda regarding disability insurance.

Councilman Coughlin had no report.

Councilwoman Fallon had no report.

Supervisor Burton did not have any information from the Planning Board but reported that the Lions Club would be the lead organization for the newly planned Community Garden with Vincent Ferris as the chair, and hoped to have many local organizations assist by working or donating funding towards the project, as well as looking into grant options.  She added that the State auditors are here and are going through all of our records, procedures and protocols to make sure that this will not happen again.  The Board has formed an internal “FinCAP” committee (Financial Corrective Action Plan). There will also be a forensic audit of actions by the former Town Board that morphed into a bigger problem like the tax levy change.  This audit may take many months but we are grateful that they are here.  The Transfer Station may also have a “swap shed” project, hopefully built like an old fashioned “barn raising” where residents can drop off unused items that others can take if they would like.

MOTION TO ACCEPT THE AGENDA:

A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to accept the agenda with the addition of #15, insurance, as requested by Frank Pepe.  Motion carried with a roll call vote:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

NEW BUSINESS:

1. COMPUTER UPDATE BIDS: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to accept the lowest responsible bid from PCA to upgrade the Town’s eight offices’ computers that are currently running on unsupported Windows 7, in the amount of $13,192.85.  This payment will be coming from the Capital Improvement Project fund.  Motion carried with a roll call vote:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.
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2. PROPOSED LOCAL LAW #1 OF 2020 – ALTERNATE PLANNING BOARD MEMBER: Supervisor Burton explained that this proposed local law, if approved, would add an alternate member to the Planning Board, one who would sit at the table and give input but note vote unless there was a Planning Board member absent.  A motion to set a Public Hearing for this proposed local law was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, for Monday, April 6th, 2020 at 7pm at the Town Board’s scheduled Workshop meeting.  Mention was made that the Planning Board was in favor of this proposition.  Motion carried with a roll call vote:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

3. PREPARATION OF NYS COMPTROLLER’S AUDIT: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, to hire Rae D’Achille, a former senior State Comptroller’s auditor, to complete this report.  Motion carried with a roll call vote:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

4. ADDITIONAL HOURS FOR SUPERVISOR’S SECRETARY: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by  Paul Coughlin, to increase her secretary’s hours by 8 hours per week, as more help in her office was needed.  Motion carried with a roll call vote:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes. (Amended salary list received after the meeting)
5. UPDATE ON COUNTY’S REPSPNSE TO COVID-19: Ms. Burton has sent out as many emails as she could to residents and local organizations on the Town’s and County’s response to the COVID-19 virus with daily updates from County Executive Molinaro, and will add links on the Town’s website as well.

6. UPDATE ON RESTORATIVE TAX LEVY: Town Attorney Robert Butts addressed this matter: the Town is reviewing procedures for asking the County Legislature to approve a measure to restore the tax levy, which can be done by a Town resolution rather than a local law. Having spoken with the County Attorney, a representative from the Finance Committee and an attorney for the County Legislature, they are all on the same page.  The first step is for the Town Board to pass a resolution requesting that the Legislature undertake this issue.  The Town will hold a public hearing on this matter and forward to the Legislature, who will have to hold an additional public hearing and then take action, but the procedures are a bit unclear as this matter has rarely been done.

7. VETERANS OUTREACH COMMITTEE: Chair of this committee, Vincent Ferris, gave an update: he has received a list of Town veterans and their spouses and has spoken with the VA to see what programs are available to them, with clinics in Poughkeepsie and Pine Plains.  There are veteran ID cards that can be obtained from the County Clerk’s office that can entitle veterans to many discounts for legal services, home and auto repairs and food, to cite a few, and information will be in the Town Clerk’s office.  Supervisor Burton added that she will contact Linda Eurich who will be happy to help on this.

8. SCHEDULE FOR SOLAR FARM FEES: Tabled; nothing to report at this time.

9. FREE DOG WASTE STATIONS: Wendy Burton made a motion to accept the kind offer of Roosters Route 82 to donate two dog waste stations for the Rec. Park, seconded by Margaret Fallon, and was very grateful for their kind donation.  Motion carried with a roll call vote:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

10. OFFICIAL UNDERSTAKINGS: This matter, discussed at prior Board meetings, completed the matter of insurance coverage for Town officials that deal with the handling of money: Supervisor Wendy Burton, Deputy Supervisor Frank Pepe, Town Clerk Ritamary Bell, Tax Collector Charles Hanlon and own Justices Frank Weber, Jr. and Dennis Smith.  Ms. Burton and Mr. Pepe signed the document and the others will in the next few days, and it will be filed in the Clerk’s office.
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11. APPROVAL OF FEB. 13TH, 2020 MINUTES: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to approve the 2/13/20 Minutes as written.  Motion carried with a roll call vote:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

12. APPROVAL OF MARCH 2020 ABSTRACT OF CLAIMS: The Board approved the Abstract at the end of the meeting.

13. “FinCAP” UPDATE:  This Financial Correction Action Plan committee has met and will be discussing policies and procedures to put in writing the for a town budget adoption among other things, and to study and discuss the fund balance matters such as purpose, ranges, goals and safety levels, and should be done in a few weeks.

14. SUPERVISOR’S MONTHLY REPORT: The Supervisor presented the bank statement reconciliations and expenditure and revenue reports as these are public documents and transparency is critical.  Copies available in the Town Clerk’s office.

15. DISABILIY INSURANCE:  Councilman Pepe stated that the Town’s disability insurance would cover all five union members in the amount of $50 per employee per year.  As this fee was overpaid (previously covered six employees), the Town will not have to pay until next year for this insurance coverage.  A motion to accept this coverage for UPSEU members was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon.  Motion carried with a roll call vote:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

OTHER: Wendy Burton made a motion, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to give the authority to the Supervisor and the Deputy Supervisor to cancel any Town Board meetings as directed by the Dutchess County Executive.  Motion carried with a roll call vote:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

PUBLIC COMMENT:

Patty Wineapple, Klein Drive – asked about what is involved in the restorative tax levy.  Attorney Butts answered that there will be a presentation of the facts that will identify the required action but there are very little instructions in the statute; then the Board will accept comments from the public but only the Town Board votes to take action to petition the County Legislature, and they will also have a public hearing.

Tom Connor, Bulls Head Road – said that you can’t put the cart before the horse in doing this additional tax levy.  Has seen very little factual information and hopes that the Board will look at all the facts before taxing us a second time.  Added that he has a financial background and doesn’t understand how it takes months to figure out where 3 or 4 millions dollars went to.  Unacceptable.

Ryan Orton, Grange secretary – gave an update on the very successful Grange food pantry, and that Community Day will be on Saturday, September 19, 2020 with the first planning meeting on 3/31/20 at 7pm.  Councilwoman Fallon asked about the acceptance of donations for the food pantry.
Jim Spahn, Charwill Drive – has been listening to the discussion about the bank balances.  The auditors will sort out this approximate amount of $2 million, but with the numbers presented, it looks like the Town will be running on a $1 million deficit, and the balance sheet will be run into the ground quickly. Councilman Coughlin disagreed and offered to go over the figures with him anytime.

Carl Merritt – asking about the increase in hours for your secretary as an added expense as well as the computers’ update, shouldn’t this be held off until after the auditors’ report is completed?  The supervisor replied that it’s less than the prior year, and the computer upgrades will come from a capital improvement fund, but not from the general budget.  Councilwoman Fallon and Supervisor Burton added that the computers are of vital importance to Town business and it is not a frivolous purchase.  He also asked briefly about the disability insurance.

Jane Cottrell, Rt. 82 – commented that the computer upgrades, that they have passed their “end of life” point and may cease to work if not supported properly.
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Jeff Brouws, 628 Hunns lake Road – briefly spoke of how the preliminary budget with an 11% decrease ended up becoming the final budget with a 60% decrease after the election as “sleight of hand.”

Tim Connor – the Board members there should’ve read the budget before they voted.  The Supervisor replied that as seen on the video of the budget, it was “sleight of hand.” Mr. Connor replied that he wouldn’t have voted on something he hadn’t seen.  Mr. Coughlin said to let the auditors that are here do their jobs.

Charlotte Grasso, P. O. Box 419 – asked about addressing future budgets.  Councilman Pepe said that’s part of the “FinCAP”plan with clear protocols and reporting to the public so it won’t happen again with checks and balances.

Rhonda Secor, 666 Cold Spring Road – asked if there’s a possibility of having a farmers’ market here that would bring more business into Town.

Ryan Orton – the Grange could also host farmers’ market.

Supervisor Burton made a motion to approve the March Abstract of Claims, seconded by Margaret Fallon, with a few additions as follows: 
General Fund, check #’s 5162-5201 in the amount of $20,521.21

{Checks to Stanford Fire District, ck#5198-$429,767.00 and Stanford Free Library, ck#5199-$142,000}    Total of General Fund: $592,398.21
Highway Fund: check #’s 3561 – 3574 in the amount of $13,723.61
Transfer Station: check #’s 3099 – 3101 in the amount of $3,713.06

Stanfordville / Bangall Light District: check # 3025 in the mount of $804.61
Motion carried with a roll call vote:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to adjourn the meeting at 8:13pm.  Motion carried with a roll call vote:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

Respectfully submitted,


Ritamary Bell

Town Clerk

